

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3798 | NOVEMBER 13, 2023 CENTER FOR EDUCATION POLICY

Moral Corruption at Community Colleges: DEI Harms Students Everywhere

Jonathan Butcher

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Community colleges allow students who struggled in high school or who cannot afford a four-year college to continue their education and enhance their job prospects.

Yet DEI activists have captured community colleges across the country, which already have dismally high dropout rates. DEI programs do not improve student outcomes.

State lawmakers should prohibit public two-year colleges from using taxpayer resources to fund DEI offices, staff, and programs. ommunity colleges offer a range of academic opportunities for high school students, high school graduates, adults seeking job skills, and more. Community colleges (also called junior colleges) allow students who struggled in high school or who cannot afford to attend a four-year institution to continue their education and enhance their career prospects. High school students can earn college credit by taking classes at community colleges, a process called "dual enrollment." Community colleges allow high school graduates to pursue associate's degrees and professional certificates that can propel them to selective four-year schools or help them to enter the workforce with stronger academic credentials than a high school diploma offers.

For many years, though, junior colleges have reported "dismal" completion rates: Approximately

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/bg3798

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

half of students who enroll do not complete a degree, and just 43 percent of students finish a degree at a community college within six years of enrolling.¹ While these schools should be focused on improving their academic offerings and completion rates, radical racial and "gender" activists have captured departments and administrative offices at community colleges across the country. Woke radicals are propagating the same racially focused, ideologically driven diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) offices and training on community college campuses that have distracted four-year institutions from educating students.

To measure the presence of DEI offices on community college campuses, this *Backgrounder* presents an analysis using data from the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System (IPEDS) and finds that 81 percent of the largest community colleges in medium or large cities or suburban areas have DEI staff or list at least one DEI program on the college's website. This analysis identified degree-granting public or private community colleges that enroll at least 1,000 students, a dataset that contains 328 schools, approximately 22 percent of all community colleges in the United States.² Most of the schools in this dataset are located in large cities (31 percent) or in large suburbs (39 percent).

This *Backgrounder* documents the findings from each institution's public website and recording the presence of a DEI office, DEI staff, task force, mission statement, or other evidence that school administrators are dedicating resources to so-called diversity programs.

The findings that DEI initiatives are common on community college campuses are consistent with other Heritage Foundation research on postsecondary institutions. In 2021, a Heritage Foundation study found that DEI offices or staff are also frequently found at four-year colleges and universities. Universities belonging to one of the Power 5 athletic conferences employ an average of 45 staff members to promote DEI goals.³ Other Heritage Foundation research has found that DEI activities are part of the accrediting processes conducted by all of the regional higher education accreditors (the accrediting offices used by nearly all postsecondary institutions).⁴

University officials must receive accreditation for their schools by a federally approved accreditor in order to enroll students who use federal loans to pay tuition, making accreditation obligatory for college officials because so many schools rely on students' ability to procure loans to afford tuition. This means that if DEI is embedded in the accreditation process, and nearly every college is accredited, one should expect that DEI and its programs that are dedicated to advancing racial preferences at the expense of civil rights would be found across the higher education landscape. The prevalence of DEI is troubling for students at two-year and fouryear institutions alike. The recent U.S. Supreme Court decision calls into question whether DEI's focus on racial preferences violates the U.S. Constitution.⁵ Not only should these colleges adhere to the Constitution and the Civil Rights Act of 1964, but community colleges also have a distinct responsibility to help struggling students to succeed. These schools should not dedicate resources to impose race and gender orthodoxies.

DEI programs, such as diversity training initiatives, interfere with attempts to guide students to pursue truth. They also have been found to be ineffective at changing individual behavior, do not make individuals more tolerant of group differences, and can even make participants resentful of these differences.⁶ There is no evidence that DEI programs improve student learning or help community college students to earn a degree. Junior colleges that divert resources to DEI projects are adding ineffective, partisan training and other radical programming instead of helping students to improve their resume and succeed in the workforce.

Community College Basics

The following provides some basic information about community colleges.

Credits and Degrees. Community colleges offer associate degrees and professional certificates. Students can earn these awards in as few as two years, while students pursuing bachelor's degrees at four-year colleges and universities may work for four to six years to complete their course of study. High school students can earn college credit by participating in dual enrollment, which allows high school students to also enroll in community college classes.⁷

Enrollment. Eight percent of Americans between the ages of 18 and 24 are enrolled in community colleges, down from 13 percent in 2010.⁸ Junior colleges enrolled a total of 8.9 million students (of all ages) in the 2020–2021 academic year.⁹ Across the higher education landscape, community colleges enroll 41 percent of all undergraduates.¹⁰

Demographics. A higher percentage of community college students begin their studies with financial uncertainty than students in four-year schools.¹¹ Twenty-seven percent of students at community colleges live in poverty, compared to just 13 percent of students at selective four-year schools and 15 percent of students at moderately selective four-year schools.¹² Fifty-nine percent of community college students are female, while 41 percent are male.¹³

Community colleges enroll more students from racial and ethnic minority backgrounds than do four-year schools. According to research from Columbia University, 51 percent of all Hispanic undergraduates attend community colleges, along with 40 percent of black undergraduates, 42 percent of Asian undergraduates, and 39 percent of white undergraduates.¹⁴ While 53 percent of Asian students who start at a public two-year school complete a degree between two and six years, just one-third of black community college students and 38 percent of Hispanic students earn a degree in this time frame.¹⁵

Student Preparation. Many students also enter junior colleges with significant academic challenges. Sixty percent of students who started at public two-year colleges take remedial coursework within three years of enrolling (compared to 32 percent of students at public four-year institutions), prolonging the process of completing a degree.¹⁶ Just under half of students who started remedial coursework finished these classes.¹⁷

Funding. Community colleges receive more than half of their funding from taxpayers. Federal taxpayers provide 18 percent of community college revenue, while state taxpayers supply 33 percent.¹⁸ The remainder of community college budgets are divided between tuition and fees and other sources. Community colleges in 31 states offer scholarships that cover the full cost of tuition.¹⁹ Some of the scholarship options are available to all students, while other offerings prioritize students who meet certain income guidelines, such as children from low-income families.²⁰

Findings

DEI offices and programs at community colleges frequently involve departments operated by dedicated staff, but in lieu of staff, school officials often appoint "task forces" consisting of existing administrators and faculty from other departments. Mission statements posted on a school's website without the existence of a department or task force were less common in this dataset. Some schools were found to offer courses of study or majors in DEI.

Of the 328 schools in this dataset, 266 schools (81 percent) had at least one DEI initiative of some kind. (See Chart 1.) Of the 266 schools that had any DEI programs or materials, 168 schools (63 percent) specifically listed DEI staff on their websites, had assembled a task force, or had dedicated individuals to carry out the school's DEI measures.

CHART 1



TABLE 1

Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) Presence by School Size

	SCHOOL SIZE BY ENROLLMENT			
	1,000- 4,999	5,000- 9,999	10,000- 19,999	20,000+
Number of schools	100	118	84	26
Schools with DEI presence	56	104	81	25
Percentage	56 %	88%	96%	96%

SOURCE: Author's calculations using data from the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System.

BG3798 🖀 heritage.org

As Table 1 demonstrates, DEI initiatives of any kind were common across all institutions, but, as a percentage of the total schools in each category according to enrollment size, larger schools were more likely to have a DEI department, staff, task force, mission statement, or other program.

DEI Examples

Examples from the dataset demonstrate school officials' commitment to racial preferences and DEI's discriminatory, Marxist roots:

- The California Community College Association has a plan to hire "diverse" faculty based on critical race theory's concept of "antiracism," which argues that using racial discrimination today is a necessary response to past discrimination.²¹ The association is "embedding" DEI into employee evaluations and tenure review processes; advocating that students look for and report "acts of racism, microaggressions, and discomfort"; and "provid[ing] professional learning resources focused on institutional bias, structural racism, and their impact on campus culture and student success."²²
- Ventura County Community College District in Camarillo, California, observed a DEI Awareness Month in April 2023.²³
- Pronoun statements are not uncommon. For example, at the Community College of Aurora, school officials posted a statement saying that "[p]ronouns (i.e., zir, they, per, she, he) are a vital part of one's gender identity."²⁴
- At Bluegrass Community and Technical College, the DEI office hosted multiple drag queens as part of the school's 2022 "pride" parade and posted pictures on the DEI office's website.²⁵

Notably, community college DEI offices are not the only departments that host drag queen shows on campus. In North Carolina, Forsyth Technical Community College, which offers academic programs for high school students, hosted a show in March 2023 where a drag queen "straddled" a visiting female high school student.²⁶ Solano Community College in California hosted a performance of "Priscilla, Queen of the Desert" in April 2023, a musical that "tells the story of two drag queens and a transgender woman" who perform in the Australian desert.²⁷ Miramar College, part of the San Diego Community College District, hosted a drag show in May 2023.²⁸ Everett Community College in Washington hosted a drag queen show in June 2023 for students to "break away from your clockwork routine" during final exams.²⁹

• The DEI office at Palo Alto College in San Antonio, Texas, hosted "restorative justice healing circles" online during the COVID-19 pandemic.³⁰ • In Massachusetts, DEI officials at North Shore Community College say that, as part of its DEI program, the school is committed to the Black Lives Matter organization.³¹ The school regularly hosts a "Forum on Tolerance," and "Black Lives Matter" was the theme of two recent forums.

Policy Recommendations for State Lawmakers

DEI is a racist cultural movement that puts the radical ideas from critical race theory, gender theory, and queer theory into practice. State lawmakers should:

- Prohibit public two-year institutions from using taxpayer resources to pay for DEI offices. State legislators should defund DEI offices and call on school leaders to report any racist incidents on campus, investigating the events and referring to the appropriate authorities as necessary. Racism has no place in America today, including taking the form of accusations that certain people (usually white people) are inherently biased or "privileged" due to their skin color. No one—of any skin color—is guilty of oppression because people with the same skin color committed racist acts.
- Prohibit public two-year institutions from requiring job applicants for positions on campus to sign loyalty oaths in favor of DEI. No one should have to write a statement in favor of DEI as a condition of applying for a job. Nor should employees receive performance reviews according to whether they accept or promote DEI principles as a part of their job.

Conclusion

America is a diverse country. Instead of letting differences divide the population or casting aspersions on certain groups due to the choices made by prior generations, Americans—very much including educators—should unite around the beliefs they share: Support for the right to freedom and equality before the law. Community college students represent a significant segment of current and future generations of employees, neighbors, and public officials. They should learn to succeed, not be fed radical and divisive ideas about racial power struggles that only serve to breed resentment and despair among the country's students.

Jonathan Butcher is the Will Skillman Senior Research Fellow in Education Policy in the Center for Education Policy at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. Jon Marcus, "Community Colleges Face Low Enrollment, Dismal Completion Rates," PBS.org, April 3, 2023, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/education /community-colleges-face-low-enrollment-dismal-completion-rates#:-:text=Two%2Dyear%20community%20colleges%20have,percent%20finish %20within%20six%20years; National Student Clearinghouse Research Center, "Completing College: National and State Reports," November 2022, https://nscresearchcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/Completions_Report_2022.pdf (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 2. A U.S. Department of Education report finds 1,462 community colleges in the U.S. See U.S. Department of Education, "Community College Facts at a Glance," last modified February 10, 2017, https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ovae/pi/cclo/ccfacts.html (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 3. Jay P. Greene and James Paul, "Diversity University: DEI Bloat in the Academy," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3641, July 27, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/education/report/diversity-university-dei-bloat-the-academy.
- 4. Jonathan Butcher, "Policymakers Should Use Supreme Court Cases on Racial Preferences to Launch Reform of College Accreditation," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5302, February 9, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2023-02/IB5302.pdf.
- Students for Fair Admissions, Inc. v. President & Fellows of Harvard College, 600 US (2023). Also see Lindsey M. Burke et al., "Created Equal: A Road Map for an America Free of the Discrimination of Racial Preferences," Heritage Foundation Special Report No. 274, June 29, 2023, https://www .heritage.org/civil-society/report/created-equal-road-map-america-free-the-discrimination-racial-preferences.
- 6. For a summary of the research documenting these findings, see Jonathan Butcher, "DEI Doesn't Work—Taxpayers Shouldn't Pay for It," *National Review Online*, January 27, 2023, https://www.nationalreview.com/2023/01/dei-doesnt-work-taxpayers-shouldnt-pay-for-it/ (accessed October 25, 2023).
- Education Commission of the States, "50-State Comparison: Dual/Concurrent Enrollment Policies," https://www.ecs.org/50-state-comparison-dual -concurrent-enrollment-policies/ (accessed October 25, 2023).
- National Center for Education Statistics, 2022 Digest of Education Statistics, Table 302.60 Percentage of 18- to 24- Year-Olds Enrolled in College, by Level of Institution and Sex and Race/Ethnicity of Student: 1970 through 2021, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d22/tables/dt22_302.60.asp ?current=yes (accessed October 25, 2023).
- Columbia University Teachers College, "Community College FAQs," https://ccrc.tc.columbia.edu/community-college-faqs.html#:-:text=ln%20the%20 2020-2021%20academic%20year,%20enrollment%20at%20community%20colleges,according%20to%20the%20CCRC%20analysis (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Richard Fry and Anthony Cillufo, "A Rising Share of Undergraduates Are from Poor Families, Especially at Less Selective Colleges," Pew Research, May 22, 2019, https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2019/05/22/a-rising-share-of-undergraduates-are-from-poor-families-especially-at-less -selective-colleges/ (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 13. American Association of Community Colleges, "Fast Facts 2023," https://www.aacc.nche.edu/research-trends/fast-facts/ (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 14. Columbia University Teachers College, "Community College FAQs."
- 15. National Student Clearinghouse Research Center, "Completing College: National and State Reports," November 2022, p. 4, https://nscresearchcenter .org/wp-content/uploads/Completions_Report_2022.pdf (accessed October 26, 2023).
- 16. Columbia University Teachers College, "Community College FAQs."
- 17. Xianglei Chen and Sean Simone, "Remedial Coursetaking at U.S. Public 2- and 4- Year Institutions: Scope, Experiences, and Outcomes," U.S. Department of Education, September 2016, p. v, https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2016/2016405.pdf (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 18. Columbia University Teachers College, Community College Research Center, "Public Funding of Community Colleges," Policy Fact Sheet, February 2022, https://ccrc.tc.columbia.edu/publications/public-funding-community-colleges.html (accessed October 27, 2023).
- 19. The College Post, "31 States with Free Community College to Save You Money," September 28, 2023, https://thecollegepost.com/free-community -college-states/ (accessed October 25, 2023), and Lilah Burke, "Free College Keeps Growing—at the State Level," Higher Ed Deep Dive, February 9, 2023, https://www.highereddive.com/news/free-college-keeps-growing-states/642195/ (accessed October 25, 2023).
- See, for example, Kansas Board of Regents, "Promise Act Scholarship," https://www.kansasregents.org/students/student_financial_aid/promise-act -scholarship (accessed October 26, 2023), and Connecticut State Community College, "Free College," https://www.ct.edu/admission/pact (accessed October 26, 2023).
- 21. California Community Colleges, "Diversity, Equity, Inclusion, and Accessibility," https://www.cccco.edu/About-Us/Vision-for-Success/diversity-equity -inclusion (accessed October 25, 2023), and Ibram X. Kendi, *How to Be an Antiracist* (New York: One World, 2019), p. 19.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. Ventura County Community College District, "Celebrating Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) Awareness Month," https://www.vcccd.edu/celebrate -diversity (accessed October 25, 2023).

- 24. Community College of Aurora, "Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion," https://ccaurora.edu/about-cca/diversity-equity-inclusion/ (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 25. News release, "BCTC Celebrates Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion at BCTC Pride Celebration," Bluegrass Community and Technical College, September 7, 2022, https://bluegrass.kctcs.edu/news/2022/bctc-celebrates-diversity-equity-and-inclusion-at-bctc-pride-celebration.aspx (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 26. Taylor Penley, "North Carolina School Faces Fallout for Letting Drag Queen Staddle Student: "Where Are the Adults?" Fox News, https://www.foxnews .com/media/north-carolina-school-fallout-drag-queen-straddle-student-adults (accessed October 26, 2023).
- 27. Solano Community College, "Priscilla, Queen of the Desert," https://welcome.solano.edu/events/priscilla/ (accessed October 26, 2023).
- 28. Miramar College, "Drag Show at Miramar College," April 6, 2023, https://www.sdccd.edu/about/departments-and-offices/communications-and-public -relations/newscenter/articles/2023/drag-show-miramar-college.aspx (accessed October 26, 2023).
- 29. Everett Community College, "Finals Are a Drag...Show!" https://www.everettcc.edu/calendar/2023/05/finals-are-drag-show (accessed October 26, 2023).
- 30. Palo Alto College, "Restorative Justice Healing Circle for Students," February 10, 2021, https://www.alamo.edu/pac/calendar/2021/february /restorative-justice-healing-circle-students/ (accessed October 25, 2023).
- 31. North Shore Community College, "Our Commitment to Diversity," https://www.northshore.edu/about/initiatives/diversity/index.html (accessed October 25, 2023).